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This tale of love and valor is woven around an episode of international
history, the fifth siege of Quebec by the Continental troops, under
General Richard Montgomery, during the war of the American Revolution.
No event chronicled in the annals of the Republic or of the Dominion
surpasses it in romantic interest and picturesqueness of detail; and for
daring, courage and endurance of hardship, few adventures equal that
midwinter attack on what was then an impregnable stronghold.

The swords forming the cover design of this volume are reproductions of
two of the identical weapons which figured in that notable assault. The
one on the left was carried by Sir Guy Carleton, the commander of the
Canadian forces, the other by an officer under Colonel Benedict Arnold's
command. As the two rusty and trusty old blades now lie peacefully side
by side in the picture-gallery of the Château de Ramezay, in Montreal,
we hope that after a century of peace, the occasion may never arise when
the two nations they represent will again cross swords.
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"'Tis but a dreary month at best! I love not bleak November," exclaimed
sweet Phyllis Davenant, as she turned from the window with its
uninviting outlook, and drew near the hearthstone, the room bright in
the warm coloring of waxed floor, rafter and firelit pane.

On that evening in the year of grace 1775 the skies hung sullen and grey
over the little walled town of Montreal, lying 'twixt mountain and
river. The mellow Indian summer, with its splendor of golden sunshine
and crimsoning woods, had been brief, the Canadian autumn setting in
earlier than usual. The trees were already bare, and sharp gusts of wind
drove the fallen leaves into withered heaps on the brick sidewalks and
cobble-stone pavements of the narrow streets, which followed the old
winding trails of the red man along the shore.

Drawing a chair toward the glowing maple logs, before which her mother
sat, apparently absorbed in some disquieting train of thought, the girl,
throwing off her momentary depression, said, as she seated herself
contentedly within the circle of light and warmth:

"Of a truth the fireside cheer seems most grateful when 'tis so chill
and forbidding without. Thérèse avows that the rough winds on such a day
as this work woeful havoc with her complexion, upon which she bestows
such care, so she, too, in all likelihood is keeping close to the
château chimney-corner."

Seeking to divert their minds and break her mother's brooding silence,
she pleaded persuasively:

"Let me draw your chair closer, mother. Sit here beside me and talk to
me of our dear England. I have but dim memories of it, but there is
something in the twilight hour that ever brings it to my mind, though I
was but a child when we set sail to come hither to America."

"Alack! we are far away from it to-night, and with but scant certainty
of seeing its shores for many a day to come," sighed the gently-born
English lady, whose soldier-husband was doing military duty in the
Canadian colony, which but a few years before had been wrested from the
French. As she gazed dreamily at the crackling logs, Phyllis dropped at
her feet and laid her golden head in her mother's lap.

"I would, child," the elder woman continued wistfully, "that I could
hear the old minster bells chime this evening over my sweet English
garden, where you were wont to play among the jasmine and rosemary. I
would I could see the sunset fall across the fair green fields and
lanes, and on the glebe and croft at home. Sometimes in my dreams I hear
again the rooks caw among the elms and the nightingale sing in the
coppice, and see the lights gleam from the casements of the old house in
Devon;" and laying her hand on the golden hair she whispered: "At times
I feel I ne'er shall look on England and our kindred there again."

Looking up into her mother's face, and softly stroking the lace falling
over the hand she was caressing, Phyllis, seeking to cheer her,
interrupted, saying brightly, as she pointed to the hearth:

"And I fancy I see a picture in the fire. It is a ship, not many years
hence, here by the riverside, with sails set for old England. On board
are British redcoats, for our Governor, his term of office ended, is
returning home; my father, as befits a member of his staff, accompanying
him. A few weeks later, wind and wave favorable, I see a certain maid
and matron once again in the old manor-house of my forefathers, among
the dear hills of Devonshire, where the Davenants have dwelt since the
Tudor kings sat on the throne of England."

The sudden falling of a log, which sent a shower of sparks up the
wide-throated chimney and scattered live coals on the hearthstone,
created a diversion which prevented the daughter's seeing the tears
gathering in her mother's eyes, as rising, she said sadly:

"'Tis a fair picture, child, and mayhap not unlikely to come true, were
it not for this rebellion of His Majesty's colonies to the south of us,
in what they call 'New England.' I trow if they there continue to
observe such treasonable behavior, the place will soon scarce be worthy
of that name."

"Are there any further tidings? Have they not long ere this come to
realize that to oppose British arms and prowess were folly the most
lamentable!" asked Phyllis with uneasiness, endeavoring to hide her own
anxiety on discerning the seriousness of her mother's countenance as she
replied:

"Their quarrel with the king concerns not us, nor would it give us cause
for alarm, had not news come that it is the purpose of these rebels to
coerce Canada to join them in revolt. It has been known for some time
that an armed force is making its way north, by way of the Hudson and
Richelieu, and it cannot much longer be concealed that a siege of the
town may take place any day or hour, though I fain would spare you
knowledge of it."

The faint pink of Phyllis's cheeks suddenly paled to ivory whiteness,
and with her blue eyes wide with terror, she clutched her mother's arm,
as if seeking protection in its frail defence. With white lips she
stammered:

"Mother, we have arms and soldiers, and vaulted cellars filled with
stores in case of necessity. Surely British regulars have no need to
fear these poorly disciplined rebel recruits, many of whom we hear are
untrained rustics," adding with a severity unusual to her, "they will
ere long discover that their skill lies more in the use of ploughshares
and pruning-hooks than in that of swords and spears!"

Without waiting for a reply, and drawing herself erect with quick change
of mood, she exclaimed, her eyes flashing:

"I am a soldier's daughter, mother, and will not quail before this
peril, however dire or threatening!" Then glancing down, she asked
quickly:

"What is that bulky missive in the reticule at your side? If it contain
tidings, good or ill, let me hear them. Never hath it been said that a
Davenant, man or woman, played the coward! I will be worthy of my
lineage!"

With some reluctance Mistress Davenant took from its hiding-place a
closely-written packet, of which the seals were broken, and placed it in
the excited girl's hands, saying:

"Were Montreal the only point menaced some shift might be made to
withstand attack; though any hope of doing so successfully would, I
fear, be but ill-founded. The walls that encompass the town are but of
rough masonry and timber of no great strength, and the fort, 'La
Citadelle,' as the French called it, only a weak structure of wood with
earthworks."

"'Tis true, mother, we may here be somewhat defenceless, but remember
that Quebec has ramparts of stone and stout fortifications that are
known to be impregnable. Wolfe himself, as you know full well, had to
have recourse to stratagem, and as Thérèse de Lérie forgets not to
remind me, had Montcalm remained entrenched behind its walls our flag
might not now be floating over Cape Diamond," was the reassuring reply.

"To take it by strategy, then, must be the purpose of this invasion. By
post-messenger this morn, your father hath received private information
that a second hostile army is advancing toward Quebec, by way of the
forests of Maine, bent on that stronghold's reduction," the mother
dejectedly replied.

"Ha, ha!" laughed Phyllis, "that most certainly seems a madness scarce
in keeping with common sense. I would read this message an' it please
you, mother. This is no time for secrecy. I must know the worst."

"Ascertain, then, for yourself, my child. Concealment for the moment
would be but putting off what sooner or later all must know."

With crimsoning cheeks Phyllis glanced through the pages without a word,
until, coming to the signature, inscribed in a bold, free hand, she read
aloud:


"Yours, honored sir, in deep respect and with much concern,

"Edward Vanrosfeldt."






"Vanrosfeldt, Vanrosfeldt," she pondered, repeating the name. "It surely
hath a familiar sound. Who is this Edward Vanrosfeldt who presumes to
thus address a British officer? What cool audacity he shows, that in the
same breath he should have the monstrous effrontery to declare that he
himself, who had erstwhile served under the king's standard, has joined
these traitors and is marching against his former friend and
fellow-soldier! 'Tis almost past belief! It angers me beyond control!"
and curling her lip with scorn, she ejaculated bitterly:

"A truly despicable man he must be, forsooth, and utterly devoid of all
sense of manly honor and loyal duty!"

Surprised at so unusual an outburst of passion in one of so gentle a
nature, her mother laid her hand restrainingly on her daughter's
shoulder, saying quietly:

"Calm yourself, my child; this violence of speech is unbeseeming a
gentlewoman. The women of our race have ever been mild-mannered and slow
to censure. This Edward Vanrosfeldt, as I remember him, some twelve or
thirteen years ago, was a brave and handsome boy, but recently
enlisted, and like his chief, General Wolfe, on the field of action when
but sixteen years of age. He was with our troops when they entered this
city's gate victorious, after Quebec had fallen."

A light of recollection suddenly flashed across Phyllis's face, as she
queried, the words coming sharply from her lips:

"When two years afterward we left England to join my father here, was it
not this same youth who was tended through a long, sore illness, here in
this very house, and who swore eternal gratitude for your motherly care
of him? I was but six years old at that time, and so cannot now recall
his face, but I have heard somewhat about him."

"Of a truth it was even so," replied the mother meditatively; "and
mayhap this word of warning sent may be proof that he still hath
recollection of it. He was a winsome lad, with a ruddy English fairness,
albeit his mother's kin, if I remember aright, were from the Low
Countries."

Unsoothed by the quiet words, Phyllis walked the length of the room, and
on turning to retrace her steps, exclaimed, tears of mingled anger and
disdain filling her eyes:

"I have no memory of this false, fair-looking rebel, and had I, I would
strive to blot it from my mind. I trust it may never fall out that we
cross paths. I fear I could scarce restrain my bitter loathing within
the bounds of prudence and proper courtesy. He would then know how
Phyllis Davenant regards such as he!"

As her mother left the room, the anxious lines deepening on her brow,
Phyllis sank into her chair. With her momentary courage gone, she thrust
the offending letter into the lacing of her bodice, and with hands
clasped listlessly on her lap, sat thinking with fear and trembling of
what might soon betide. Startled suddenly by the sound of a tap, tap on
the pane, she looked quickly up to see a laughing face looking in
through the long French window. In the black eyes and wind-blown curls
she recognized her dearest friend, Thérèse de Lérie. Beckoning her to
come in, Phyllis hastened to open the door to admit her visitor, whose
natural gaiety, she knew, would help to dispel the gloom which enveloped
her own spirit. With a whiff of cool air from without Thérèse tripped
over the threshold, and, clasping Phyllis in her arms, said, as she
kissed her on both cheeks, in her pretty French fashion:

"My dear Phyllis, tell me, I pray, what means your sitting alone thus
dolefully in the evening shadows, and wearing so disconsolate a look!
You seem truly as dull and gloomy as the day. One would think the care
of all the colonies rested on your shoulders. To be sure, the times are
such as to sadden even my lightheartedness. This morning I trembled when
I thought I had discovered a grey hair among my braids. 'Twould scarce
be wondered at, with news of war and riot constantly in one's hearing."

"Throw off your hood, Thérèse, I beg of you, and sit down with me by the
fireside," said Phyllis, offering her a rush-bottomed chair.

"Most certainly I will do so, if you really feel as distraite as your
looks betoken," answered Thérèse, shaking out her skirts and settling
herself comfortably, "and we will have, what I so dearly love, a
tête-à-tête."

In the Canadian winters of those early days, the warmth from the open
wood fires could scarcely penetrate to the corners of the wide rooms and
draughty halls of the rambling houses, so in the chill of the autumn
evening the two girls drew close to the hearth. Sitting thus in the
flickering firelight they made an engaging picture. Phyllis, with hair
the color of the cowslip that fringes with gold the meadow brook, was
fair in the pink and white of hedgerow blossoms, with eyes blue as her
native Devonshire lakes, and lips the hue of the holly-berries that grow
under English oaks. Thérèse, in exact contrast, was handsome in the
beauty of dark, flashing eyes, graceful carriage, and complexion of a
clear olive, on the cheek and lip glowing red as the heart of the
pomegranate. Their prettiness against the soft background of changing
shadows, and light glinting from polished cabinet to wainscot, seemed
not in accord with any sombre foreboding of ill, or of aught that could
distress.

A serving-maid, coming in with candles, was quietly proceeding to trim
them, when Thérèse pleaded:

"Do not have them alight, I prithee, Phyllis. The dusk of this early
twilight is so ravishing, so enchanting! What you English call the
gloaming induces in one a tender feeling of delicious melancholy, that
to me is more pleasure than pain. At this hour I always feel like
singing little love-songs such as this," and she skipped across the
floor to where the spinet stood open. Thrumming softly some opening
chords, she trilled a few lines of a French serenade—"Je t'aime, mon
ange, je t'aime," with a passion of sweetness, such as a lovelorn
troubadour, with tinkling lute, might have sung 'neath his lady's
lattice casement. Then whirling around, she laughed lightly, saying:

"I have learned that from Leon. Poor, dear Leon, he has of late taken to
singing the most tender, heart-touching melodies. He delights in long,
lonely walks when the moon shines, and I have discovered him even
composing verse and love-sonnets. I am told these are the signs of the
grand passion."

As she rattled on in her slightly accented English, Phyllis's sombre
mood melted, and she laughed:

"Do not be alarmed, Thérèse, at eighteen these symptoms are not to be
regarded with seriousness. Leon will recover, be assured; but who, pray,
is the maiden of his choice? I am at a loss to know."

"Truly, it is strange, but he has not yet made me his confidante. I, who
am his twin-sister, know not his secret. Our birthday fête we will
celebrate now in a few days, as you know, and perchance we may then
discover to whom among the demoiselles he has lost his heart. Do you not
agree with me, Phyllis, that true affection brooks not concealment?" she
enquired petulantly. As she asked the question, glancing up, she caught
sight of the letter, which Phyllis had partially hidden, and snatching
it from her girdle, said reproachfully:

"Friend of my heart, is this a billet-doux? 'Tis surely in a man's
handwriting! Ah! who would believe that you, too, would seek to deceive
me. You have a lover, and have concealed it from me! And worse," she
cried, "it bears the mark of having come from Boston town, by the
belated post-rider who arrived this morning and who has set the whole
town affright with his alarming tidings." Stamping her foot angrily, her
eyes blazing, she continued hotly:

"Fie on thee, Phyllis Davenant! Intrigue and double-dealing are unworthy
one whom I have ever thought was a true friend and loyal British
maiden!"

"I will explain," exclaimed Phyllis, taking up the letter which Thérèse
had thrown angrily on the escritoire, her speech quickened by the
impetuous injustice of the innuendo; but regardless of the interruption,
the offended girl would not listen, but went on:

"Even I, Thérèse de Lérie, who bear no love for those who drove King
Louis's troops out of this land, which France won with valor and courage
from the wilderness, would not stoop to parley with a rebel," and
catching up her silk pelisse, she made ready to leave.

"Thérèse," said Phyllis quietly, detaining her, "you are partly in the
right, but more in the wrong. The letter, 'tis true, is from Boston
town, and from a man whom we hold to be a traitor to his king and
country, one Edward Vanrosfeldt. But lover of mine, forsooth! All you
have said would be well deserved, if I felt aught but bitter aversion
for him whose hand writ these lines."

Appeased, her April nature breaking into smiles after the storm of
passion, Thérèse, raising her brows archly, as she tied the silken
ribands of her hood, said provokingly, with inconsistence:

"Were he ill-favored 'twould be easier, Phyllis mine; and who knows how
soon our loyalty may be put to the test, for if, as is feared, these
Continentals gain access within this city's walls, it may chance that we
shall meet this polite enemy of ours. I, myself, make no promises, for
where a handsome face is concerned I cannot pledge myself to hate."

Glancing at the deepening darkness without, she said, a little
penitently:

"Pardon me, I beg; I was perhaps too hasty; so now let us for a moment
consider a more pleasant theme, the one about which I came hither to
converse. I must hasten, else ma mère will be alarmed, and send in
search of me. The topic is our birthday fête, Leon's and mine. We will
be eighteen one week from to-day, and the whole town is bidden to make
merry with us, French and English alike. I, of course, mean those of
proper standing in society. It will be my début into the gaieties of
social life, and I scarce can wait for the hour to come. You must not
outshine me, for I intend to be the belle of the ball. My mother, who
was a court beauty in her time, is turning the château upside down that
the de Léries may receive in somewhat of the state and splendor
befitting their descent. You should but glance at the preparations in
the cuisine; such trussing, braising and posseting as there will be;
such solemn conferences as there are over the making of a pâté or
frappé, that one would think there were no such things as possible
bombardments and menacing foes."

"What gown will you wear, Thérèse?" asked Phyllis, caught by the glamor
of the promised revel.

"That is what I myself am most concerned about. I have spent hours with
the modiste, trying to decide 'twixt satin and brocade, and what color
would be most becoming. You will see, Phyllis, when the night comes,
what my choice will be. My coiffure is to be in the latest mode in favor
at Queen Marie Antoinette's court. The mother of our little domestic,
Lizette, was waiting-woman to our dear Marquise de Vaudreuil, so she has
deft fingers and has acquired much skill in the dressing of the hair. I
think," she continued, contentedly, "that I shall not look unlike the
portraits of my kinsfolk of court circles, which hang on our salon
walls."

"Dear Thérèse, I may find it difficult to recognize you in powder, puffs
and patches," said Phyllis, smiling at the innocent vanities; "you will
find no rival, I trow, in my pale yellow hair and simple white frock. No
one would see me when you are nigh."

"'Tis not likely, Phyllis," she replied, with a pleasant smile, "that
we, who are so different, will fall in love with the same man. Captain
Basil Temple's blue naval uniform and English air will doubtless catch
your fancy, and I have noted that he much admires blue eyes. I myself
prefer the brilliance of military accoutrements; and of redcoats, there
will be not a few to choose from; but I must make haste to say au
revoir." Hurriedly making her adieux, in a few moments she was
hastening along the Rue de Notre Dame to her own home in the centre of
the town, fearful of being belated on the short autumn afternoon.

The Château de Lérie was the most stately dwelling in the colony, having
been the residence of the French Governors in their time, where they had
held court in imitation of that of King Louis, with the same punctilious
etiquette in dress and manners, adapted, of course, to the crudities and
restrictions of Provincial life. Since the evacuation of the town in
1760, when the Marquis de Vaudreuil, the last of the French rulers,
retired with his family to France, it had been occupied by a member of
his suite who had remained in Canada, having landed interests in the
Province. The household consisted of Monsieur and Madame de Lérie and
their twin son and daughter, who were so extremely alike in speech and
feature as to be an unceasing source of amusement to their friends, and,
at times, of annoyance to themselves. The sparkling loveliness of
Thérèse was slightly marred by a small crimson birth-mark, which, to her
grief, spoiled somewhat the smoothness of her brow, and which she
pettishly complained should have been given to her brother instead of
herself, saying that "comeliness was of less concern to a man than a
woman." Leon, who from their cradle had loved and almost worshipped his
sister with a passionate affection, would then soothe her by saying,
that if by suffering he could remove the blemish from her brow to his
own, he would gladly bear the pain to spare her even that slight misery,
when she would reply:

"Some day, mayhap, in some sudden peril of circumstance or fate, should
a choice arise betwixt us, I may put you to the proof, and test your
will to spare me suffering."

Thérèse thought it no small thing to be of gentle birth. She was
intensely proud of her family's lineage on the spindle side from the old
noblesse, and of the ancestor who came over in the vessel of the
adventurous Paul de Maisonneuve, the founder of the city, and who, with
his own hands, had planted the lilied flag of King Louis hard by where
her roses then grew. She loved the beautiful gardens surrounding the old
grey château, where flowers, whose ancestral seeds had been brought over
from the monasteries and castles of old France, bloomed through the hot
months of the short northern summer. It was her delight to walk by her
mother's side along the box-bordered garden-paths, under the stiff rows
of Lombardy poplars, and listen to tales of the old régime, when Sieur
de Montcalm and the valorous de Levis were guests under the roof she
called her home. Many a time within its walls toasts had been drunk to
those heroes when they had passed through the town, after victory on the
fields of Oswego and Carillon.

Despite the resentment which Thérèse de Lérie cherished in secret
against those who had made conquest of her native land, the French
maiden loved the English girl with all the warmth of her young,
impulsive, Southern heart. There had never been any thought of rivalry
between them, nor break in their affection, even though Thérèse's sudden
gusts of passion and extremes of love and aversion might, with a less
gentle nature, have imperilled their friendship. With sweet, gracious
ways, which had come down to her from dead and gone gentle ladies, who
had held their mild rule in moated grange or manor-house beyond the
sea, Phyllis had already become a belle and toast of provincial life.
Unwittingly she had won the heart of more than one young subaltern of
the garrison and beau of the town, some of whose likings were but mere
passing attachments of the hour; but there was one among them, Leon de
Lérie, who, though scarce more than a boy, knew that his love was no
boy-fancy, but the master passion of his life. It had grown with the
years, since, as a lad, he had run from his school companions in the
college of the Jesuit fathers to carry the books and samplers of Thérèse
and Phyllis, on their way home from the convent of the good sisters. The
natural intimacy of children thus circumstanced had given rise to no
thought in the mind of any of feelings other than brotherly and sisterly
affection between them, until the son and daughter had reached an age
when the long-nurtured plans of their parents must be made known to
them.

Arriving at the gate of the château, breathing quickly, and glad that
the walk through the fast-gathering dusk was ended, Thérèse plied the
great brass knocker and waited to be admitted. A light step within, and
the door was thrown quickly open, and Lizette, a shade of anxiety
creasing her pretty brow, said politely:

"Mademoiselle is late. Madame has been disturbed at the lateness of the
hour, and Monsieur desires Mam'selle would attend him in the salon
immediately on arriving."

"I will do so, Lizette. Here are my hood and pelisse; take them to my
chamber, and I will go to my father at once."

Entering the room, the light dazzling her eyes after the darkness
without, and with heart beating from the haste of her walk, she
approached her father, of whom she stood somewhat in awe, saying
coaxingly, "I beg you will pardon me, if I have caused you anxiety. I
was at the Château Davenant, talking to Phyllis about my ball. The
subject is to be blamed, and not I, for my delay. Leon, here," turning
to her brother, who was standing silently by his father's side, "knows
how hard sometimes it is to tear one's self away from our dear Phyllis."

Without giving his son an opportunity to reply to her words, Monsieur de
Lérie, taking her hand, led her to a high-backed chair, close to that on
which her brother leaned.

"Thérèse, my daughter," he said seriously, "I would have you think
to-night on more solemn things than revels and dancing."

Alarmed at his words and manner and the stern, set faces of her father
and brother, with a frightened little gasp she asked, starting up with
hands clasped tightly:

"Oh! what is amiss? Has aught happened to my mother? Is she ill?"

"No, my child, your mother hath but just left us. She awaits to see you
in her chamber after we have concluded the matter which we must now
consider. Be seated, Thérèse, and you too, Leon, and I will proceed with
what I would say. Listen, my children," and with pale face and something
of reluctance, he spoke, the words falling painfully in the strained
silence on the ears of his listeners:

"Leon, you and your sister are all the children that now your mother
hath, but before your birth there was another son. It chanced upon a
day, some sixteen years ago this very month, that ye both fell
grievously sick, stricken with the same fell malady that once before had
left us childless. We trembled with dread and were distraught with
grief, and when all hope seemed fled, we cast ourselves upon our knees
and vowed to Heaven that if your lives were spared, one of you twain
should from that hour be consecrated to the Church. If it were you,
Leon, to the Jesuit priesthood should you be given; if you, ma
petite," turning to Thérèse, "then to the saintly veil of the Grey Nuns
should you be consecrated. Hour after hour we watched and prayed, until,
at last, first one and then the other fell into quiet, healing sleep,
and we knew our prayers were heard and vows accepted."

Looking into their eyes, and taking a hand of each, he asked in a low,
troubled voice:

"Which shall it be, my children?"

Suddenly springing to her feet, the color fled from her cheeks, Thérèse
cried with dry, blazing eyes:

"It must not be either of us! Speak, Leon, say it can never be. We
cannot, will not, do this thing!"

"What say you?" her father asked, his voice trembling with the
bitterness of his emotions. "Would you say to your father, 'Break now
these solemn vows and become anathema'? Alas! ye must decide which it
shall be. Will you not say, Thérèse, 'Let me take vows'? Think what it
would cost me to give my son, my only son, with whom must end our noble
line, to monkish life! Thérèse, 'tis for you to say if this shall be!"
As he looked with an anguished plea into her eyes, she shrank away
shuddering from the arm he had placed around her, crying:

"Oh! no, no, I cannot, even for my Leon's sake, take the veil! I have no
vocation to make profession, to tread the path of sanctity; not even if
my soul's happiness and salvation depend upon it. Something in my heart
forbids; I want life, I want freedom! I love too well this world and all
it holds of mirth and pleasure!"

Turning quickly to her brother and falling at his feet with hands
clasped in supplication, and heart throbbing wildly, she pleaded:

"Leon, you did ever promise to bear pain and suffering in my stead. Now
truly you must do as you have said," and clinging to him with streaming
eyes, she cried:

"Save me, Leon, by that pledge—save me now from the cold, sad cloister,
from this hard and cruel fate!—I cannot keep this vow!"

Raising her from her knees, with face pale as if all the warmth of his
young life were stricken from him, he said, in a voice he scarcely knew
as his own:

"I will, my sister, do as I have pledged to you!" Then turning to his
father, his voice hoarse with sharp agony, as if each word were a
sword-thrust in his heart, and with such a look, that to the end of
their lives they never forgot his face as they saw it then, he added: "I
will go to the cell"; and making the sign of the cross, he strode from
the room. In silence father and daughter listened to the sound of his
footsteps dying away along the corridors.
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In the grey dawn of the following morning, the sentry, pacing before the
north-east gate of the city, observed the figure of a man approaching.
On disembarking from a canoe, he bade adieu, apparently with some
reluctance, to an Indian who had paddled him down the river from some
point on the opposite shore. As he neared the fort which defended that
part of the town, his disordered appearance and evidence of haste
brought the sentry to a halt, and with levelled rifle he challenged:

"Stand! Who goes there?"

"A friend, who has important tidings for the Governor, whom I have
urgent need to see with all speed," was the answer.

"What is your business with His Excellency, and your name and rank?" was
sharply interrogated by the sentinel, who saw, as the man came from the
dusk of the early morning into the light, which still shone from the
barred window of the guard-house, the figure of an officer. His features
and condition gave proof of his having come through some experience of
thrilling excitement, and the man looked sharply at him as he replied:

"My name is Fraser, my rank a lieutenant in His Majesty's Seventh
Regiment of Foot,—my business concerns matters of grave moment to the
affairs of this Province, and which I would lay before His Excellency
without delay."

The guard suspiciously scrutinized the speaker, examining closely his
uniform and emblems of military rank, and finding the mud-bespattered
and torn garments to be those of the British army, with the decorations
of one holding rank therein, he saluted, and lowering his rifle,
answered:

"Enter, Lieutenant Fraser, and all's well."

The heavily-riveted oaken door swung slowly open, and the newcomer
entered the fortress, and seeking the officer in charge, desired that an
orderly be detailed to conduct him to official headquarters. The fort,
from which he and his guide then emerged, was a primitive structure,
pierced by narrow grated windows, defended by small pieces of cannon,
and had been modeled after the plan of the old fortifications of
mediaeval France. The British colors were floating above it, where but a
few years before had flown the white and blue standard of the proud
Bourbons.

The little town of Montreal, in the glistening morning sunlight, lay
still asleep, feeling secure in the walls that surrounded it, although a
hostile army threatened them. A narrow street ran due west from the
fort, on either side of which were dwelling-houses in the quaint
architecture of Normandy and Brittany. The peaked tin roofs sloped
gracefully to the eaves, their uniformity broken by rows of picturesque
dormer windows, the gables ending in ample chimneys. As was usual in a
fortified town, the houses were built close together, the windows being
furnished with heavy iron shutters and bolts and bars. The street,
which the two men traversed in silence, had been called by the pious
Jesuit Fathers, Rue de Notre Dame, or Street of "Our Lady," a name which
had been the battle-cry of Norman warriors since before Duke William
seized the crown of Edward, the Saint-King of Saxon England. They
encountered no one on the way except a night watchman, or an occasional
habitant, smoking his short clay pipe and cracking the leathern thong
of his whip as he jogged to market on his load of hay or wood, gay in
brightly colored sash and tuque and pointed capuchin, woven by his own
fireside. The stillness of the early morning was broken by the tinkle of
a bell calling to matins, which was answered by a silvery chime from the
clock over the monastery of the St. Sulpice Fathers, whose white dial
had set the time to the town since the days of La Salle, a hundred years
before. The stroke of the hour of five had scarce died away when the
corporal announced their arrival at their destination, as they turned
into the main entrance of the Governor's mansion, a long, low,
white-walled building, still known as the Château de Ramezay, from the
name of the French noble who had built it some sixty years before.

A sleepy lackey answering the summons, opened the door, and as he asked:
"What can I do for ye, sir?" he glanced uneasily at the dark bloodstains
which deepened the red of the military scarf with which the right arm of
the officer was bound.

"Inform Governor Carleton that a soldier in the British service seeks
speech with him on a matter of vital import, and tell His Excellency
that it is a case the consideration of which will admit of as little
delay as is possible with His Excellency's convenience and comfort."

As the messenger retired, bowing, the stranger sank into a chair to gain
a few moments' rest after his forced journey and fast of the night
before. At the sound of approaching footsteps and the entrance of a
handsome, military-looking man, he arose and saluted, knowing he was in
the presence of Sir Guy Carleton, the Commander-in-Chief of the forces
in Canada, and the representative in the colony of His Majesty, King
George.

Sir Guy looked keenly at the stranger, his brow clouding as he perceived
the evident marks of recent conflict and apparent flight.

"To whom have I the honor of speaking?" he inquired brusquely, "and what
are the circumstances which bring one wearing the king's coat hither in
such a plight?"

"I am, Your Excellency, Malcolm Fraser, of the Seventh Foot; one of the
command of Fort St. Johns, which, it is my unhappy fortune to be
compelled to report, has been reduced by the American forces under
Montgomery, into whose hands it has fallen," was the reluctant reply.

Taking a seat and motioning his informant to do likewise, the commander,
giving no sign of the emotions of regret and humiliation which filled
his breast at the defeat of the garrison holding that important post,
asked quietly:

"What are the details of the disaster? Be explicit."

Leaning his head upon his hand, he listened moodily to the recital as
his visitor continued tersely and with undisguised mortification:

"Our force, as Your Excellency is aware, was only about four hundred
strong, with the addition of one hundred Indians. Early in September we
received intelligence of the approach of the enemy. Appearing duly in
sight, they landed on the west bank of the Richelieu, about two miles
distant, and at once took up march toward our outworks. Immediate
preparations were commenced to resist the attack, and when within range
we opened fire upon them, but with little apparent effect. After
consuming considerable time in skirmishing and various man[oe]uvres, the
surrender of the fort was demanded, our signal of compliance to be the
blank discharge of a cannon. I need not inform Your Excellency that this
was peremptorily refused. Again a flag was sent with a written order for
our capitulation and the avoidance of a needless effusion of blood.
Aware that efforts were here being made to come to our succor, we
required that four days be given us for consideration. This being
denied, and the attack renewed, after a resistance which had lasted
fifty days, we were forced to comply with their stipulations,—that we
march out with the honors of war and ground our arms on the plain near
by. The perfidious Indians had deserted us some time before. Goaded to
desperation at the thought of my country's flag falling thus easily into
the hands of the invading rebels, I made a lunge at the first bluecoat
who offered to lay hands upon it, but a sharp thrust from his broadsword
striking my arm, I lost my balance and fell from the bastion into a bog
near the drawbridge. Although stunned, I was not seriously hurt, having
fallen where there was no great depth of water. Dragging myself along
the edge of the stockade, with the protection offered by some low alders
which fringed the marsh, and being covered with the wet soil, I managed
to crawl out close to the hut of a friendly Abenakis scout, who took
what parched corn and other provisions the place afforded, and motioning
me to follow, stole out into the woods.

"After some delay," he continued, "a canoe was obtained, in which we
dropped down stream. Favored by the gathering darkness, we hastened on,
and by hiding by daylight and on any signs of alarm, succeeded in
reaching the river just below the rapids. Knowing the necessity of
advising Your Excellency of the fall of the fort and the capture of
Major John André and other officers and men, I made all possible haste
to bring hither tidings of the defeat."

"Lieutenant Fraser, you most certainly have done myself and your country
signal service by this night's work, and immediate measures must be
concerted to meet the attack which menaces these walls."

Pulling a bell-rope which hung by the hearth, he said to the servant who
responded:

"Conduct Lieutenant Fraser to a chamber and provide him with everything
that is needful for his comfort and refreshment until the army surgeon
shall arrive to determine what are the nature and extent of his
injuries."

"Have no concern about my wound, Sir Guy," begged Fraser, rising to
follow the servant; "'tis but a flesh scratch, for which a few days'
rest and care are all that are needed; but for the refreshment I shall
have honest welcome, as my last meal was but a scant one, some twelve
hours since, in the lodge of an Indian known to my guide."

The wound itself had no serious aspects, but the fasting, night exposure
and tardiness in obtaining needful tendance, brought on a fever, which
for some days rendered Malcolm Fraser oblivious to passing events. When
sufficiently recovered to appear in the official apartments, he found a
general air of unrest apparent. Withdrawing with him to an ante-room,
Sir Guy informed him that it had been learned from the most reliable
sources that the American troops were advancing toward the city, and if
not detained, as they had hitherto been, by rains and impassable roads,
might be expected within a few days' time. With a frown and look of
extreme disquietude, as of one who feared that his shield of honor was
about to be tarnished, he added in a voice deep with the intensity of
painful yet suppressed feeling:

"It has been decided by council of war, that it is of the utmost
importance that my person should not fall into the hands of the enemy.
It has, therefore, been urged upon me, much against my personal wishes,
that I make a determined attempt to leave this point and reach Quebec,
and there make a firm and what is hoped will be a successful stand for
the saving of our country. With a consideration of the extreme weakness
of this place, I cannot deny the wisdom of the conclusion. Aware of the
impossibility of obtaining assistance from Britain or the armies under
Gage and Howe, I must perforce waive personal feelings at the indignity
of the course proposed, and acquiesce."

"When does Your Excellency purpose taking this most unwelcome step?"
Fraser inquired respectfully. "Being an absolute necessity from the
exigencies of the situation, I take it it cannot in the least degree
cause reflection on your honor or valor."

"All is ready to embark at a moment's warning," was the gloomy reply.

"May I be informed what are the intended arrangements for the proposed
venture, Sir Guy?" again asked the officer, with increasing seriousness.

"Your late services, Fraser, entitle you to my fullest confidence, but
it is deemed expedient that only those who will form my escort be put in
possession of the time, place and manner of the projected flight—for
flight," he continued, bitterly, "however disguised in polite phrase, it
must be called."

"That precaution need not preclude my being cognizant of them," was the
hearty rejoinder. "If I may be permitted the glory of sharing the
dangers which threaten Your Excellency, and menace the sovereignty of my
king in this land, I will gladly form one of your body-guard, if I may
be so honored."

Wringing his hand, Sir Guy, with an emotion he could scarce control,
exclaimed:

"With men of such spirit under my command, our king need have no concern
for his royal supremacy in these provinces. I have affairs of moment to
arrange and letters to write which are necessary in the contingency of
my never reaching Quebec, which is among the possibilities, nay, rather
I may say, probabilities; as the chances are one to a hundred of our
being able to successfully pass down the river, along the shores of
which, for fifty miles, are bivouacked the troops of the enemy, their
batteries commanding the situation."
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On the evening of the double birthday, in spite of the portents of war,
and the shadow of the monk's cell over the young life of Leon, the
Château de Lérie, with fires aglow in salon and lady's chamber, was
en fête for its celebration with dance and feast. The lights from
clusters of candles threw soft beams over the walls of the old
reception-rooms, and a yellow gleam of cheer and welcome through every
casement-pane; reflecting on the polished brasses of andirons and
sconces until they seemed to be almost lights in themselves. Garlands of
green hemlock from the woods wreathed pillar and cornice, entwining the
flags of England and France as peacefully as if those who served under
them had never crossed swords or drenched them with each others' blood.

Above the wainscoting hung portraits of dainty patched and powdered
ladies, and bewigged, lace-ruffled gallants, ancestors of the de Léries,
who had in their time figured in many a bal masqué and royal fête of
the queens of France.

In one of the court dames there was a striking resemblance in feature
and expression to Thérèse, although there was lacking in the girl's face
a certain look of craft and cruelty which hardened the otherwise dark
beauty of Jacqueline, Comtesse de St. Leger, a great-aunt of Madame de
Lérie. She had been in the train of the arch-plotter, Catherine de
Medici, and according to some mysterious family legends, it was
suspected that she had been her accomplice in more than one court
intrigue and tragedy. Her skirt of black and gold with bands of
embroidery, and doublet of white and silver tissue with large jewelled
buttons, were the delight and despair of Thérèse, whose ambition
centered in one day being wedded to a French noble, and robed like her
whose picture might have been taken for her own.

Upon the floors, polished to the gloss of satinwood were reflected the
rich velvets and old-time ruffs and laces of the portraits, with the
sheen from satin and silk of the gathering guests. For those whose bent
lay toward play and games of hazard, spindle-legged card-tables were
disposed in convenient recesses, and for the ease and comfort of the
dancers, there were stiff-backed chairs, upholstered in damask silks in
the taste of du Barry or the Pompadour, or in tapestries wrought in days
gone by, by the needles of the de Lérie ladies in the turret-chambers of
the château castles of old France.

Toward midnight, to the rhythm of merry fiddling, the dancing was at its
gayest, as light-footed, and apparently without a thought of care, as if
the morrow held no ominous uncertainties. In the rooms, filled with
grace and beauty, the eyes of the young dancers rivaled in brightness
the gems of the stately maternal dames, who, sitting around the walls,
exchanged pleasantries and the latest bits of gossip of the town.
Watchful and wise, after the manner of discreet and prudent matrons,
they sat in the enjoyment of their well-bred dignity, bowing graciously
to each new arrival, more especially the eligibles, complacently aware
of their own mature charms. They discussed confidentially the weddings
and betrothals of the past year and the marriages in prospect, in every
item, from the color and texture of the gowns to the number and quality
of the linen sheets and other furnishings that the mother of the last
little fiancée had stored away in great dower-chests for the bridal. As
the subject warmed, aided by some good port, which had mellowed among
the cobwebs of the cellars since the natal day of the young host and
hostess, to be decanted on that occasion, they whispered choice bits of
news and even scandal from the French and English Courts.

Madame de Lérie, turning to her neighbor and intimate friend, who sat
upon her right, and wishing to engage her in conversation, said:

"Dear Madame Davenant, 'tis said the young queen, Marie Antoinette, is
exceeding fond of gaiety and display; as is only right, I say, in one so
young and beautiful. She is but four years older than my little Thérèse,
and surely no one would look for wisdom or discretion in that silly
child over yonder. I, for one, can see naught amiss in her love for
dress and the Court's gay doings, with scarce a year gone by since her
crowning. The king is otherwise minded, so I hear, and sits but ill at
ease upon his throne, lamenting that he was born to wear a crown. That
is to be deplored, as our gay France is fond of royal pageantry and
loves not a cloister-court, or monk upon the throne; but 'tis said that
at last he loves so well his queen that he can deny her naught that she
desires."

"Pardon me, Madame, if I venture to say that such a case of domestic
felicity and fidelity is somewhat novel in the royal palaces of France.
I trust the disfavor of certain cliques in Paris, of which we have
heard, omens no evil fortune for your sweet queen; for even a crown does
not always save a head, as it availed naught for our Stuart king, who,
ye remember, was wedded to your Princess Henrietta of Navarre," was the
rejoinder.

"Who can tell?" was the answer; "for already there are enemies at Court
who, as you say, speak ill things of our queen to her hurt; her innocent
follies seeming to please as little as her lord's uncourtly manners and
stiff, unprincely ways."

With a glance around, and lowered voice, Mistress Davenant then
whispered behind her fan:

"I too have news by the last post from my cousin, who ye know is
Maid-of-Honor to Queen Charlotte. She hints that her Majesty bears much
anxiety regarding the health of King George, who is subject to strange
mental whims, which give grave concern to his ministers and the peers of
the realm. My cousin too has a grievance of her own. It has been a
matter of private merriment among the ladies of the Household, that her
Majesty should display so extreme a passion for collecting gems and
wearing jewels, and yet she has decreed that the women of the Court
appear no more in the enormous headdresses which are all the vogue."

"Well, I most certainly approve your good queen's sense and taste, for
these stiff hoops and monstrous cushions on our heads are getting past
enduring," sighed the hostess, pointing to the expanse of her
peach-blossom brocade. Then letting the slight frown creasing her brow
disappear in a smile, she waved her mittened hand toward the dancers,
saying:

"Look, dear madame, at our children stepping the minuet; truly youth can
carry off with grace any mode, however outré, be it hoop or headgear!"
and she gazed fondly at the bright creatures trying to compress their
youthful spirits within the dignity and stiff formality of the stately
measures of the dance.

Truly it was a pretty sight! Phyllis, with blue eyes shining in the
innocent glamor of the alluring figures, moved through their mazes with
lips parted in a smile no man with a heart could see unmoved; her cheeks
flaming pink as the broidered rose-buds clambering over the snowy satin
of her gown. Her unpowdered hair was coiled high, and with bare arms and
neck, white as the delicate lace shading her low-cut bodice, she was
sweet enough to have snared an anchorite from his cell. As she sank in
the deep courtesy, waving her painted fan, or stooping, gathered her
silken skirts to trip under the crossed swords of the chevaliers, she
was as fair a vision as ever made glad the heart of doting mother, or
tempted the soul of passionate lover; while Thérèse, gay as a tropic
bird, in cerise-colored satin, was bewildering in her dark, brunette
beauty.

An hour later Leon was leading Phyllis through the measures of a
contré-dance. Though fine as any courtier of his house, with purple
velvet coat, flowered vest and gold buckles on his shoes and at the
knee, his gay attire ill suited the gravity of his deportment and looks.
As Phyllis moved by his side, his face wore an expression that she could
not understand, and throughout the evening his conduct had seemed
strange and unaccountable to her. He was moody and restless, at times
appearing to avoid her, now talking excitedly in loud gaiety, and anon
becoming silent and taciturn. Remembering that he had seemed actually
forgetful that he was pledged to her for this dance, she had greeted him
with a pretty pout, saying, in quaint displeasure, as she swept him a
mocking curtsey:

"A gallant courtier ye would make, Leon, to be so recreant in claiming a
damsel's favor!"

"What matters it? Courts and fair damsels are not for me!" he ejaculated
so sharply that, offended, she remained silent.

When the figure was ended, with a formal bow he seated her, and with
seeming indifference passed on to join Thérèse, who was coquetting with
her partner in another part of the room. Phyllis, although for a moment
piqued, was also partly amused at his unwonted seriousness and
apparently causeless tragic manner; and with a touch of the dawning
maidenly desire to test her power, at the first opportunity she slipped
out of the nearest doorway, and hastening along the corridor leading to
the picture-gallery, hid behind an inlaid cabinet, in which the Marquise
de Vaudreuil had kept her newfangled Sèvres china. Wilful in her wish to
punish him, yet ready to laugh and forgive at the first sign of
contrition; running away from him, yet hoping he would seek her, she
waited with mood as changeful as the moon flecking the floor with
diamonds of light, as its beams streamed through the many-paned windows.

Soon, in the lights and shadows, she descried him searching among the
pillars, and knew he had missed her. Palpitating with mischief, her
mouth quivering with a gay, breathless laugh, she was forced to press
her handkerchief over her lips lest she betray her hiding-place. At
length, as in his haste he stumbled against a chair, she was unable
longer to restrain her mirth, and a ripple of the sweetest laughter,
with a flutter of her white dress, revealed her whereabouts.

In a moment he was by her side, and had her in his arms, while words of
burning passion flowed out so impetuously that her light laughter died
away into a cry of mingled fear and surprise, as, struggling, she
exclaimed:

"Leon de Lérie, ye have no right thus to do! Release me at once or I
will call for help!"

Instantly his arms fell by his side, and, white and faint, she sank into
the nearest window-seat. Looking down upon her, his young face drawn and
grey in the spectral moonlight, he said, brokenly:

"Yes, Phyllis, my darling, I let you go, but I must speak! I love you! I
have loved you ever since I have known what love is. I cannot remember
the time when you were not the idol of my boyish heart. I could ever
bear anything, dare anything for your sake. Once in our childhood, when
I fell bruised and bleeding from yon tree, striving to reach a
red-cheeked apple you had fancied, I felt the pain no more, when you
kissed me with little, tender lips, and cried bitterly over my hurt. Now
I am a man, and my love is but the stronger, my Phyllis. In the church
the pictured saints and angels have ever seemed less fair to me than you
are; and in my prayers, as I behold our blessed Virgin, methinks I see
your eyes in hers. I have lived all my life with no thought of the
future but with you, my love. I would be ever brave for your sake—good,
that I might the better mate with you—and rich that I might the easier
give you happiness—but now"—he stopped, and with voice choked in a
sob, buried his convulsively-working face in his hands; the tears of a
man's deep agony falling through his fingers as he fell on his knees at
her feet.

In a moment, with all traces of trifling and chiding fled, and conscious
in her tender pity of a deep affection for the boy who had playfully
tormented and manfully defended her with dash and vigor all their lives,
the girl bent over him, as the color slowly returned to cheek and lip,
saying gently:

"Dearest Leon, there is no need for grief. If, as you say, you love me,
all may yet be well. Of a truth I have not thought of a love for me
other than that you bear our dear Thérèse; but give me time to look deep
down into my heart, and perchance I may find love is there, or some
foreshadowing of it; for I fain would ease this sorrow."

With a groan, as if his soul were rent in twain, he raised his head,
started to his feet, and recoiled, shrinking from her arms, which at the
sight of his tears she had thrown around him as in their childish days,
crying:

"Oh, mon Dieu!—unclasp your arms, their soft touch doth madden me,
sending my blood like molten lead coursing to my heart, to scorch and
blast it!"

"But, Leon, have I not said that though I may not love you now, I will
strive to, as perhaps 'tis unmaidenly to do," was the faint reply.

"Tell me you will never love me!" he cried. "Scorn me!—flee me!—'Twere
better thus, then gladly and with true heart can I take my vows and bury
under monkish cowl my ill-starred love, and in unceasing vigils, prayers
and scourgings tear my idol from its throne!"

At the vehemence of his words and strangeness of his manner, something
of her fear returned.

"Leon, speak not so wildly," she said soothingly, "else I shall think
something hath turned your brain. Close study and too hard striving with
dry Latin themes, or mayhap the austere piety of the good fathers, has
filled your head, I fear, with fancies that are quite unreal."

Clasping her to him again in uncontrolled agitation, with burning kisses
on brow, lip and cheek, he muttered hoarsely:

"No, I swear, I cannot, will not, vow to aught save you, my own, my
bride!" Then suddenly clutching his brow between his hands, he staggered
back and pushing her almost rudely from him sobbed: "Alas! I am vowed to
the Church. But this morn my parents have made known to me, that ere the
waning of yon moon, now limning you like a saint in heavenly light, I go
to my novitiate in the Jesuit order of monks!"

With a cry, her face whitened with horror, the girlish figure, in its
silks and laces, shrank back appalled, as she comprehended his words.
With face buried in her hands, she cried out piteously:

"Oh, Leon, dear Leon, this must not be!" and he, with heart a-throbbing
with agony, and not daring to touch even her hand with his own, besought
her in a low, unnatural voice:

"Phyllis, for the love of Heaven do not weep so, or, I swear, in yonder
river I will drown myself and my misery!"

Seeing that at his words she strove to control herself, he suddenly
turned, and, leaving her, strode away, frightening trim Lizette,
carrying a tray of glasses, almost into hysterics at the sight of his
stern, agonized features. With the gay ribands fluttering with fear over
her beating heart, and dropping a hurried little curtsey, she asked
timidly:
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